RIVERHEAD PARISH COUNCIL
September Minutes 2021

	Minutes of the meeting of the Riverhead Parish Council held remotely at 19.30 hours on Monday 20th September 2021.

	1. PRESENT:
Mrs Collins (Chairman), Mr Himsworth, Mr Colnet, Mrs Stewart, Mrs Hooper, Mr Smith and Mrs King
Apologies for absence: Mrs Kennett, Cllr Bayley SDC
Also present: Cllr Chard, KCC and Mrs Penollar (Clerk)

	2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:
Agenda item 6a. - Cllr Himsworth requested reimbursement for petrol for the Parkland lawn mower. Cllr Colnet declared a related party interest in a bill to be paid that will be reimbursed through a 3rd party insurance claim.

	3. MINUTES:
The minutes of the meeting held on Thursday, 19th July 2021 had previously been circulated and were approved and signed. 

	4. Reports from District/County Councillors
· Cllr Chard confirmed he would join a meeting with Kent Highways, residents and the Parish Council to discuss Chipstead Lane.
· He has not had a response from Kent Highways in respect of the delay to repairing the Amherst Hill wall.
· He will continue to push for changes to parking on Worships Hill with the support of Cllr Bayley, SDC.
· The Chevening Park planning application has been refused but may go to appeal.
· Site meetings about the development of Covers Farm, Westerham start in October but this will have less impact on Riverhead.
· KCC is meeting shortly with Dunton Green Parish Council about the death on the London Road roundabout. 

	5. MATTERS FOR REPORT
a. Action points outstanding since previous meeting
· Councillors were reminded of the need to co-opt a new councillor, especially there will be a second vacancy in the new year.
· Cllr Stewart confirmed that the remaining Parkland sign posts would be fitted shortly. 
b. Highways
Street lights
· Cllr Stewart is hoping to meet with Streetlights on 29th September. It was noted that the issue with the lantern diffusers that are being replaced under guarantee was first reported over 4 years ago to Streetlights by a past Councillor.
Footpaths and pavements
· Cllr Colnet was thanked for arranging for the removal of the dog bin along Hamlin Road and replacement with a boot scraper. 
· Repairs to the wall along Amherst Hill have been very stop and start and Cllr Chard is following up.
· Cllr Kennett will distribute the 1,000 crocus bulbs arriving soon to be planted and allocate suitable locations for them to be planted.
Street furniture 
· A vehicle drove onto the pavement at White Hart Parade and crashed into the litter bin, planter, new railings and The Longhouse. All 3 levels of local council were required to visit and both SDC and Kent Highways have asked the Parish Council to arrange the repainting of its assets that were damaged. The driver’s insurance company have agreed to pay the £120.00 invoice for the emergency call out work and has also offered £1,563.36 in settlement to replace the planter and carry out the other repairs, which is slightly lower by £87.41 than the quote to carry out all the remaining repairs. Given the Clerk’s time taken to resolve this and additional time that would be required to get a second quote, it was agreed to accept £1,563.36 rather than incur more costs. The Council will also keep the left over paints for future use.
· The decorative chains at Alison’s Garden are broken again and it was agreed that they will be removed rather than re-fitted.
· The 2 ground lights that have stopped working at The Heights will be replaced with LED versions at the cost of £700.00 shortly.
· Unfortunately, a more powerful pump for the fountain at The Heights has not worked and the pump has been turned off to prevent it burning out. It is most likely because there is some sort of leak behind the stonework. Cllr Kennett will next try to use a fitting to have the water rising up directly rather that damage the stonework to repair the pipe.
· A 2nd window at the bus shelter outside River Court has been deliberately smashed. It was agreed to replace it with perspex rather than laminated glass. 
Traffic and local parking
· The fatal accident at the unassisted crossing point on the Dunton Green side of the London Road roundabout by Tesco has shocked everyone. It was agreed that Cllrs Kennett and Stewart should try and attend a Kent Highways meeting being held with Dunton Green Parish Council.
· Following incidents where legally parked cars have been deliberately scratched on Church Field and Shoreham Lane, Cllr Hooper agreed to use social media to make residents aware that a local company would be willing to hire driveway space or make a donation to a charity and that this would help alleviate parking issues for local traders in Riverhead.
· Rain cancelled 2 planned sessions for Speedwatch. The next sessions were set for Sunday 3rd October 10am and Thursday 21st October 1.30pm. Cllr Stewart will measure the equipment so that a watertight storage box can be purchased to store it in the Village Hall. 
Local business and services
· Despite the rain, there were lots of visitors to the Parish Council stall and £50 raised for the Scout group on the game. The Scout Carnival next year will be on Sunday 18th September 2022.
· It appears that the structures built without planning permission by a take-away company on the cricket club site are now being removed.
· Attendance at the Bullfinch senior coffee mornings has been low and Cllr Stewart will have a 3rd attempt to get Tesco to put this community activity on its noticeboard. 
· The police have reported the following incidents in Riverhead: Sai’s newsagents was burgled at the end of July. In August, a dumper truck was stolen from a building site on Marlborough Crescent and a car stolen from a driveway on Montreal Road. In September a car has been keyed on Shoreham Lane and another on Church Field.
c. Village Hall
· The following weekly and monthly checks were carried out:
· Hall emergency lighting is on
· The warning beeper on the fire alarm system was tested and found to sound.
· The alarm in the disabled toilet was functioning.
· First aid box was checked.
· The fire exit is clear.
· The defibrillator battery was “OK” and heated box is in working order.
· A visual inspection of all fire extinguishers has also been carried out this month.
· The backup battery in the fire alarm system is causing problems and will be replaced until a final decision is made about whether to repair or replace the 20 year old alarm system. The Village Hall sub-committee will meet shortly to discuss this. 
· Chubb will be the new contractor to carry out the fire equipment services. The annual cost is increasing as the service of the LED emergency lighting is included and will cost £170.51+VAT per annum for a 2 year contract. Additional costs will be charged if the fire extinguishers need replacing or refilling. The Clerk will arrange for the service to be carried out in October.
· It was agreed to advertise the dates of the defibrillators courses that have restarted at the Sevenoaks fire station on social media rather than arrange a session in the Village Hall in the continuing pandemic.
· It was agreed that it would be greener to buy a rooted Christmas tree for the Village Hall and re-use it for a while rather than buying a cut one and disposing of it every year. The Village Hall sub-committee will investigate a suitable location, electrical supply for the Christmas lights and any issues about replacing trees in the Conservation Area.
· A smart electricity meter is finally being fitted late afternoon on Tuesday 9th November and Clerk has offered to change her working day be on site to let them access the hall.
· A new regular ballet class starts on Wednesday term time afternoons in October and a new knitting group will meet once a month on a Friday evening. However, the longest running hirer, a karate group will be giving up the Tuesday evening hire.
· One off parties are being booked again in the hall and Clerk is dealing with queries every day.
d. Parkland
i.) Discuss public safety on the KCC Public Right of Way through Riverhead Parkland:
· Following concerns raised by 2 Parkland users about the safety of the access to the public footpath through the Parkland at the Brittains Lane entrance, the Clerk has queried this again with the KCC Public Rights of Way officer. The officer’s response was discussed and it was agreed with her that everything that can be done is already in place with consideration to all users of public footpaths. 
· The Highways sub-committee will investigate whether any warning signs about children crossing can be put on Brittains Lane.
ii.) Other matters to report:
· It was agreed that residents requesting use of the Parkland to access their own properties to carry out work will need to formally ask the Full Council through the Parish Clerk rather than ask a Councillor. This issue must always be a Council decision, as the Parkland has Village Green status. The Clerk was asked to inform the local resident who recently caused concern for Parkland users and neighbours. 
· There were 5 volunteers at last weeks working party, including a new volunteer who has recently moved into the area. The dell area at the Brittains Lane entrance was tidied up, the overgrowth around the Parkland storage box and that entrance area cleared and grass paths mowed up to and around the bench areas,
· The donated owl box is now put up in the fenced in oak tree and Councillors were asked to let Cllr Hooper and the Clerk know if owls are spotted using it.
· Cllr King has offered to supervise a working party date on the morning of Saturday 9th October to plant 2,000 daffodil and narcissi bulbs in the Parkland. Any further issues to report or questions on Parkland?
e. Allotments & Open Spaces
· The wall at the bus stop outside River Court on the small patch of Council land has been knocked down again. Cllr Colnet will look at the damage and decide whether it is best to rebuild it or shorten the end that keeps getting hit.
· Allotments remain fully occupied, with a long waiting list. Renewals are due at the end of the month. Those that have not attended their plots over the growing season will be approached and asked to give them up if they remain overgrown or uncultivated. 
· Cllr Hooper reported that the Scout Group had now decided to appoint its own solicitors to review the new lease. The Parish Council’s solicitors confirmed the Parish Council should bill the Scout Group for use of the land since the last lease expired as they are continuing to occupy it.
f. Communications
· No breaches in GDPR were reported.
· BT have repaired a fault on the telephone line. There was no cost to the Council.
· Riverheads appearance on the BBC South East weather ‘On the Map’ report has generated new followers on social media and requests on how to find Riverhead Parkland.

	6. FINANCE
a. Review and approve invoices for payment
· Invoices and staff costs totalling £3,773.47 were settled during August and there is a 2nd list of payments made or due in September to review totalling £5,997.58.  
· Suppliers paid over £500 include Phoebes Landscape £660.00 for the fountain refurbishment, J Parker for 3,000 bulbs to be planted in the Parkland and grass verges and Alex Tilbury £660.00 for tree surgery at 3 different sites.
· The lists of payments for August and September were reviewed and approved.
b. Matters to report
· Receipts total £4,013.88 and include a quarterly VAT refund.
· PKF Littlejohn have signed off the External Audit statement and there are no matters to report. The Clerk has published the Notice of Completion along with the Annual Governance & Accounting Return to the website.
· The current bank provider is no longer offering free community bank accounts and the Parish Council will be charged fees from November. The monthly fee is £8.00 and there are other charges including use of cheques. The Clerk has had confirmation from Clerks’ forums that other banks are also introducing fees. The Finance Committee will review options when meets to prepare the budget.
· CIL reserves left to spend in the next 3 years total £2,290.38.
· Cllr Himsworth requested that the proposal to install solar panels and a storage battery is still under consideration.

	7. PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT
· It was noted that the planning application for Chevening House was rejected at a SDC Development Committee.
· Planning applications reviewed in the month were:
21/02020/HOUSE - Akarana Montreal Road TN13 2EP, Conversion of existing garage to habitable room. Supported
21/01866/HOUSE - 21 Chipstead Lane TN13 2AH - Single storey rear extension and side infill extension at ground floor. Supported
21/02086/FUL - Land Rear Of 1 Uplands Close TN13 3BP - Erection of a detached chalet style bungalow with integral garage, new vehicular access onto London Road and retaining wall. Supported with reasons provided
21/02438/HOUSE - White Cottage Amherst Hill TN13 2EL - To erect a single storey rear extension with a roof lantern. Supported
21/00051/FUL - Birchwood House Amherst Hill TN13 3DS - Construction of 3 bedroom detached dwelling, incorporating garage and offstreet parking. Objection with reasons provided.
21/02723/HOUSE - 45 Marlborough Crescent TN13 2HL - Erection of a single storey side extension. Supported
21/02270/HOUSE - 15 Maidstone Road TN13 3BY - Amended consultation - Loft Conversion and rooflights. Supported
· Planning permission was granted for 12 Bullfinch Lane, Arkana Montreal Road, 175 Marlborough Crescent, Rear of 1 Uplands Close, 49 London Road, 21 Chipstead Lane, White Cottage, Amherst Hill and Birchwood House, Amherst Hill.
· Tree work in the conservation area has been reported at Oak Beams Montreal Road, 36 Chipstead Lane, White Cottage Amherst Hill, Glebe House Shoreham Lane, 30 Chiptead Lane, 38A Chipstead Lane and Glebe Lodge Shoreham Lane.

	8. Standing Committee report
a. Public notice – to consider variation of existing right of way of Ragstones, St Marys Drive for best offer £2,500 + costs.
· Following the distribution of the draft minutes for the Standing Committee meeting on 2nd September 2021 last week, it was noted the Committee did decide that it would be in the best interests of residents, local businesses, and the Council to amend the right of way for Ragstones, St Mary’s Drive. The best offer that could be achieved was £2,500 + all costs to completion. It was decided to still advertise the Council’s decision in the local paper for 2 weeks given there is no market value for this change to right of way and the price that has been achieved is considerably lower than the surveyor’s valuation based on added value to the property.
· Cllr Smith expressed his concerns that the Surveyors valuation of £22,500.00 had not been made transparent in the public notice and that the difference between the offer and the valuation was too great.  Cllr Collins confirmed that the Standing Committee had discussed the assumptions and issues raised in the written valuation and also taken into consideration the views of the residents who attended saw the change to the right of way as an improvement for the Parish Council and immediate neighbours. Cllr Himsworth reported that he agreed with the statement by the Surveyor himself that a high degree of caution should be considered with his valuation. The Standing Committee members confirmed it was unlikely that a higher offer would be obtainable. Cllr Smith, after listening to the views of fellow councillors in support the £2,500 offer, remained against the decision to accept and maintained in his view the lower offer was not in the interests of Riverhead Parish residents. It was agreed by majority that the Standing Committee should meet to make the final decision after reviewing the public representations at a meeting on 4th October rather than delay the issue until the next full Parish Council meeting. The Clerk was asked to include the surveyor’s valuation on the published agenda for this meeting.
· The immediate neighbour who also has a right of way has stated he does not intend to make a written representation. He is making changes to the layout of his driveway to improve his access and offered to repair and improve the Council’s turning point at the same time. The Clerk was asked to write to him formally accepting his offer.
b. Other matters to report.
· The Standing Committee also reviewed 3 quotes from contractors to replace the 6 roof lights with triple glazed units to the front of the building and agreed to Enovert Community Trust for a grant to fund this work. The amount applied for is £15,123.60 and if successful the Parish Council will fund 10% of that. Cllr Himsworth reported that the Trustees meet on 19th October and that he should hear shortly after that. Cllr Himsworth was thanked for all his hard work.

	9. CORRESPONDENCE
· A list of general correspondence was provided and Councillors asked to contact the Clerk if they wish to see any items.
· The Clerk was asked to seek feedback after a meeting for local Town & Parish Councils that may be impacted by the proposed expansion at Gatwick airport as this meeting is held on the same date as the October full council meeting. 
· The Sevenoaks Society has donated some handwritten letters that detail a lot of history in Riverhead. The Clerk has scanned the letters and will forward them on request. 
· KCC consultation open on the booking system at the tips.
· SDC have issued a draft licencing policy and are seeking comments. 

	10. CLERK’S OFFICE
· Cllr Collins confirmed she had checked the KALC website and there have been no changes to the model Standing Orders and Financial Regulations since the Parish Council last updated its own Standing Orders and Financial Regulations. Cllrs Kennett and Collins were asked to do a similar check for the other policies, GDPR statement and privacy rules. 
· Chairs of the Committees and sub-committees were reminded to update the risk assessments as they are needed soon as they do identify urgent and non-urgent work and impact on next year’s budgeting process which will start again shortly.
· Care for our Community ended in July and now residents are directed to a contact centre for help via the NHS rather than the Council mobile number. Cllr Collins offered to use the mobile and laptop to cover for the Clerk during her annual leave and report back whether the mobile is still needed. 
· Cllr Collins offered to liaise with the new vicar at St Mary’s Church about Remembrance Sunday service on 14th November. Hopefully the first service held in front of the memorial now it is on the other side of the Village Hall garden. 
· Hosting a Christmas event was discussed, and it was agreed to revert to holding it at the Heights - weather permitting. Cllr Stewart offered to see if the Amherst School choir would help with the carol singing again. The Clerk reported that a new team of volunteers would have to be found if timing a countdown to turn on the Christmas lights at the same time is planned.
· Cllr Smith explained his ideas for other community events. He offered to organise a Christmas trail in Riverhead Parkland again. It was also agreed to hold an Autumn show in Riverhead Village Hall, provided a team of volunteers could start planning it early enough.
· It was noted that other physical events that will need to take place next year include the Annual Parish meeting usually held in May and an event to celebrate the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee.
· It was also agreed to re-start Village working parties in Spring 2022.




The meeting closed at 9.54 pm
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